
 

 

REGULAR MEETING 

                     October 3, 2023 

 

The meeting was called to order at 5:00 p.m. by Chairman of the Board, Lawrence Dolhof. 

 

 Roll Call:  All Legislators were present, and there were 16 other persons present. 

 

 Chairman Dolhof asked Legislator Gilbert for the Invocation, followed by the Pledge of 

Allegiance to the Flag. 

 

 Chairman Dolhof declared the September 5, 2023 meeting minutes approved by general 

consent. 

 

PROCLAMATION: 

 

 The Clerk of the Board read a proclamation commemorating Lead Poisoning Prevention 

Week as October 22nd through the 28th, 2023. 

 

REPORT OF THE FINANCE AND RULES COMMITTEE: 

 

 The Finance and Rules Committee had met and recommended to waive the rules to allow 

action on late resolutions. 

        Signed by: Thomas Osborne 

Philip Hathway 

Jessica Moser 

          Joshua Leviker 

          Jeffrey Nellenback 

Dated: October 3, 2023         

 

Legislator Virkler moved to waive the rules, seconded by Legislator Moroughan, and 

carried. 

 

CLERK OF THE BOARD REPORT: 

 

 A resolution was received from Orleans County titled: “Supporting Senate Bill S7645 

That Repeals Certain Provisions of the Executive Law Establishing a Fee for Background 

Checks on Certain Firearm and Ammunition Purchases.” 

 

REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES: 

 

  Legislator Osborne reported that the Human Resources and Civil Service Office has 

been busy with ongoing negotiations for the CSEA General Unit, assisting in the 2024 personnel 

budget requests, and supporting the retiree health insurance change.  The team recently updated 

the orientation process, planned leadership training for department managers and supervisors, 

and has organized a benefits fair for employees to learn about the various benefits offered 

beyond medical, dental and vision coverage.  They have given 16 Civil Service exams, 



 

 

onboarded 36 employees for full-time and seasonal positions, and continue working to fill 15 

vacancies. Anyone interested can go to the county website at lewiscountyny.org for job postings 

and exam announcements. 

 

Legislator Gilbert announced that today marked the official opening of the new Highway 

Garage facility on the East Road.  This facility is an enormous step forward for the county.  

Trucks and equipment have gotten bigger and more sophisticated since the original garage was 

built over 100 years ago.  The new facility will allow the Highway Department to better wash 

and maintain the county assets and will allow us to bring the work place up to today’s standards 

for safety and excellence. He concluded by thanking everyone who came out today especially the 

Highway Workers. 

 

Legislator Virkler reported the Department of Social Services Child Care subsidy 

eligibility increased to 85% of the State Median Income effective October 1st.  This means a 

family of 4 can earn up to $99,250.25 annually and still be eligible.  Commissioner Jenny Jones 

clarified that it is for any certified day care facility or any family member who is certified.  The 

HEAP unit is ramping up for the cold weather season with early mailout applications already 

sent out and many returned.  Regular HEAP opens November 1st and payments to vendors will 

be made in the month of November.  The Lewis County Warming Center opened October 1st and 

will run continuously from October 1st to April 1st from 7:00 p.m. to 7:00 a.m.  There are two 

staff from NRCIL supervising each night and the Center is in the New Beginnings Building on 

Jackson Street, in downtown Lowville. 

 

 Legislator Chartrand announced that the June Employee of the month was Mackenzie 

Goutermout, RN and if you see her around congratulate her.  The 43rd Annual HANYS 

Conference was held September 21 – 23, 2023 and half of the Board of Managers members 

attended.  Conference leaders encouraged Boards to not only focus on mid-term planning in the 

3-to-5-year timeframe but take a longer view of 8-to-9 years.  There was also a session on 

cybersecurity which brought back the memory of a couple of years ago when Samaritan was 

offline 36 days due to a cyber-attack.  There was a gain of $229,848 versus a budgeted gain of 

$556,921 for the month of August.  The year-to-date gain is $73,617 versus a budgeted loss of 

$231,397.  This points to a positive year end outcome for the hospital. 

 

 LCHS CEO Jerry Cayer reported on Not-for-profit governance and how it requires so 

much more that what an average board usually has to give.  He spoke about the hospital’s 3-to-5 

year Strategic Plan and how trying to predict out that far and further is difficult but that 

administration is learning.  He and some of the Hospital Board of Managers were able to meet 

Commissioner of Health McDonald who is still working through the learning curves of this 

position after being appointed interim back in January.  He has an interesting background, and it 

was great to be ablet o make that connection. 

 

 It looks very likely that the hospital will exceed budget projections for 2023, which is 

great for the first-year post-pandemic.  The 2024 budget is nearing completion with only minor 

tinkering being done at this point.  The project is moving along nicely, with a completion date of 

March 6, 2024, only 9 weeks later than originally predicted.  Most of the delays are due to 

supply chain issues and less than fully staffed contractors.  In two weeks the Department of 



 

 

Health will come for a walk through.  The renovation is working well with half of the hallways 

done and now being occupied while the other half is starting renovation work.  Anyone who 

would like a tour is welcome to come after 3:00 p.m.  Everyone is encouraged to come out for 

the Hospital Galla on October 14th at Tug Hill Vineyards, which is supporting the Capital 

Campaign this year.  

 

PROJECT MANAGERS REPORT: 

 

 Mr. Jim Garito thanked the Board of allowing him the opportunity to report. He 

explained that the DMV is now in their new part of the building and open to the public, which 

was accomplished by a joint effort from Matt O’Connor’s staff and Jake Moser.  The Ribbon 

Cutting Ceremony at the New Highway Facility was a success today.  Normally a client 

wouldn’t move into a building until it was completely finished however for Highway it seemed 

like ti worked well and the minor things that need to be completed shouldn’t cause any issues.  

Work has begun on the Outdoor Services Building.  There is rock which needs to be removed 

and it is more than anticipated but because the contractor put in a unit price with their bid it 

should be easily handled. 

 

 Mr. Nick Garito reported that the Highway Facility Ribbon Cutting Ceremony was nice 

and everything looked great.  The Old Highway Garage which will be the Outdoor Services 

Building is started and work on drainage issues has begun.  There will be a survey for rock done 

soon to have a better idea of the additional cost to blast and remove it.  The DMV/Board of 

Elections building is moving along nicely, and the parking lot is now paved with all the site work 

finished. 

 

 COUNTY MANAGER REPORT: 

 

  Mr. Ryan Piche reported that the budget process has been moving along smoothly.  All 

departments have entered their figures for 2024 and now it is being looked over line by line.  

There was 60+ personnel requests this year compared to only about 20 last year.  The Capital 

Budget has been entered as well.  At this point it is really just tying down some details.  October 

Committee meeting will be the Budget Workshop, then on November 7th the Tentative Budget 

will be given out to the Board.   

  

 The NYSAC Conference was a couple weeks ago, and the NYS Budget was discussed as 

it pertains to counties.  The County foreclosure process has been amended.  The State is 

estimating a 4-year budget deficit of 36 billion, however they have a reserve of 19 billion.  The 

State continues to create programs that are funded by the State initially then slowly over time 

reduce their commitment and require the counties to take over funding them.  At the current rate 

it is raising the county portion of commitment by there times the tax cap each year.   

 

 A special thanks to the DMV staff, Information Technology staff, DANC, and Buildings 

& Grounds for their flexibility and assistance with getting to the finish line on the DMV project.   

 

COUNTY TREASURER REPORT:     

 



 

 

 Mr. Eric Virkler reported that the budget is moving along nicely, as well as the Medicare 

Advantage program.  There was a meeting about a week ago which was very informational.  

Mid-October there will be further meetings for retirees and then after that enrollment will begin.  

The Investment Consulting Services is going into the fourth year of working with the county and 

the benefits are really starting to show. 

  

REPORT OF THE FINANCE AND RULES COMMITTEE: 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

































































 

 

RESOLUTIONS (con’t):  

 

 County Attorney Joan McNichol requested that the resolution directing the demolition and 

removal of an unsafe building pursuant to Local Law No. 2-2007, (Village of Turin) be withdrawn 

because the property owner, whom she had been in touch with, was out of the Country dealing 

with a family emergency. She further requested that the hearing be postponed until Tuesday, 

November 7th at 5:00 p.m., which the property owner stated he would be able to attend to address 

the board. 

 

 Legislator Chartrand moved to withdraw the resolution and set the hearing for Tuesday, 

November 7th at 5:00 p.m., seconded by Legislator Gilbert, and carried. 

 

OTHER BUSINESS: 

 

There being no other business to come before the Board, Legislator Chartrand moved to 

adjourn the meeting at 5:44 p.m., seconded by Legislator Hathway, and carried.    

 

 


